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July 17, 2009

The Honorable Dow Constantine

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:
It is with grave concern for the future of King County government and for the health and safety of our residents that I transmit to you today the “Healthy, Safe and Strong Communities” sales tax ballot proposition.  I also fully support the property tax proposal recently introduced by Councilmember Patterson as an alternative to this measure.  I look forward to working with you on that measure as well should the council decide to pursue it instead.  Nonetheless, I am transmitting this sales tax measure so that council has the full range of alternatives to consider.  I urge you to carefully consider both proposals and place one before the voters this November in order to fund the very critical services that are at stake.  

I do not transmit this ballot measure lightly.  I am well aware that the challenging economic times we face in King County make any proposed tax increase a difficult choice for our residents.  But our communities are made safe and livable in part by a combination of criminal justice, public health and human service programs that we provide.  King County faces a projected general fund deficit of at least $110 million for 2010 and 2011.  While the county has taken significant steps to reduce costs and improve efficiencies in the past several years, and will do much more in the coming year, the magnitude of these budget deficits will require a dismantling of much of King County government that keeps our community safe and healthy.  

As you are aware, King County, like many jurisdictions around the nation, faces one of its most daunting budget challenges in decades.  As a result of the structural funding problem facing Washington counties coupled with the dramatic economic recession, the county faces a 2010 deficit in excess of fifty million dollars based on current forecasts.  This problem will be even more severe in 2011 with a projected deficit of an estimated additional sixty million dollars.  These projections could worsen as our forecasts are finalized in preparation of the proposed 2010 budget.  

Let me be clear this ballot measure is not an attempt to avoid hard choices.  I will make them.  This September I will be transmitting to the council a budget that must be balanced without knowing whether the ballot measure is successful.  Therefore, as I have promised, I will be transmitting a budget to you this fall that makes the reductions necessary to provide a balanced budget even in light of the deficits we face.  That budget will close the at least fifty million dollar gap through difficult reductions for 2010 that will be spread across criminal justice, public health and human services.  

I believe the magnitude of these cuts and the very real impact they will have on the lives of all our residents require that we ask the voters whether they wish to protect some of these services through the ballot.  Earlier this week human services providers and their clients came before the council and described in heartbreaking detail the dramatic impact to the lives of thousands of our most vulnerable seniors, women, children, our homeless, our poor and infirm if the county is forced to eliminate regional human services funding.  
Without King County programs funding domestic violence and sexual assault victim’s services, job training, senior services, youth and family services and homeless prevention and housing assistance, many people would simply have nowhere else to go. 

On June 16th, the Prosecutor, the Sheriff and the Presiding Judges of Superior and District Court testified before your Budget and Fiscal Management Committee that they cannot take additional cuts without compromising public safety.  I agree with them. 

Finally, the ability of the county to provide health clinics and prepare for the pandemic flu is threatened by the budget reductions that will be necessary.  This will pose a risk to all our citizens.
Simply put, without new revenue, within two years King County will no longer be able to meet its mandates to keep King County residents healthy and safe.  Without new revenue by 2011, we will be required to eliminate general fund support for human services, dramatically reduce the remaining Public Health clinics and staff, and then we would still be faced with draconian cuts to Public Health, the Sheriff, the Prosecutor, Public Defense, the Courts and the King County Jail, each of which King County is required to provide by state law.
The Healthy, Safe and Strong Communities proposal provides the council and the public with the choice to restore cuts that will otherwise be made to some of our most important neighborhood protection and safety net services.  

I urge the council to give the citizens the chance to make this investment in the health and well being of our communities.  

Not a new problem, not a new idea
Asking the voters for help should always be a last resort.  So it is important to understand the history of our fiscal challenges and what steps we have already taken to address them.

The budget problem we face is not new.  The budget deficit is due in part to an on-going structural funding problem faced by all Washington counties.  Counties do not have the same revenue tools that both the State of Washington and our cities possess.  The state and our cities rely on property, sales, utility and business & operations (B &O) taxes, while counties only have the sales and property tax.  Counties are too dependent on these existing revenue tools, making them prone to bigger fluctuations in revenue in down economic times than other jurisdictions.  In addition, these existing revenue tools do not keep pace with inflation and increasing costs.  This problem is exacerbated in urban counties such as ours, where we must provide city level services to over 234,000 urban residents without having the same revenue tools granted to cities.
In a December 2007 report to the Governor, the State’s Department of Community, Trade and Economic Development found that “all counties…are fiscally distressed” and recommended counties be given new revenue tools including a countywide utility tax to help meet the structural budget challenge.

The elected leadership of King County has recognized the structural problem and need for additional revenue.  On January 12, 2009, the council unanimously approved the county’s legislative agenda which called for seeking new revenue sources such as a local utility tax or a dedicated public health fund.  In addition, the Sheriff, Prosecutor and the Presiding Judges all signed a letter to the State Legislature endorsing the revenue toolkit legislation calling for new revenue options for all counties.

Last fall, in an effort to fix the structural gap from state legislature, I met personally with over 30 state legislators from King County to discuss the structural funding problem and the need for a revenue and flexibility tool kit.  In the end, we got very close.  We had the votes in the House for a utility tax or dedicated public health tax as part of the toolkit but fell just a few votes short in the Senate.

While we did not receive new revenue authority for criminal justice or public health, we had some success and the legislature allowed expanded use of the mental illness and drug dependency (MIDD) tax and expanded use of the voter approved sales tax that is proposed in this Healthy, Safe and Strong Communities measure.  We pledged to use the tools the state provided and we must do so before we can ask the state again for new tools.

I will be using the MIDD sales tax flexibility as part of my proposed 2010 budget.  But it will not come close to solving the problem and is not sustainable over time.  Therefore, I believe we must use the sales tax authority granted by the state and place the Healthy, Safe and Strong Communities measure (or the Council’s property tax alternative) on the November ballot.

Innovations, Efficiencies and Reductions

Before we seek voter approval, the council and the public must understand that we have gone to extraordinary lengths to innovate, find efficiencies, control costs, prioritize critical functions over discretionary spending and make difficult cuts.

In past years we have successfully eliminated less essential programs and inefficiencies in managing the budget.  In order to address the on-going budget challenges, in 2002 King County convened the Budget Advisory Task Force, a panel of external experts to provide specific recommendations.  The Task Force concluded that the King County deficits were structural in nature, and required structural solutions.  They advised the county not to reduce any general fund service area entirely, as each is vital to the well-being of our community.

In response, between 2002 and 2009, the county has undertaken numerous measures to reduce expenditures, improve efficiencies and increase revenue.  These actions include:

2002-2005

Efficiencies and structural changes:

· Consolidated Executive departments from fourteen to seven, saving millions in administrative and overhead costs;

· Developed a parks business plan, which led to the approval of a property tax levy and private sector investment in parks, which resulted in $17 million in annual saving to the general fund; and

· Eliminated the Office of Cultural Resources, and created 4Culture, a Public Development Authority, resulting in $1.1 million in annual saving to the general fund.

Reduced Expenditures and Identified New Revenues:

· Instituted annual rent payments for the Cedar Hills Landfill, generating over $7 million in annual revenues to the general fund;

· Realized $40.9 million in reductions and new revenues for the county’s criminal justice system;

· Reduced general fund contributions to health and human service programs by $12.2 million; and

· Lowered employee costs by $8.4 million through renegotiated benefit programs.

AAA Credit Rating

These actions, coupled with sound fiscal discipline by both the County Council and the Executive resulted in King County receiving AAA credit ratings – the highest bond rating available - in 2005 for strong financial management.  The county has retained these AAA credit ratings every year since then and we are one of the few governments at any level to do so.  

In awarding the AAA bond rating, Moody’s noted in 2005 that “King County has maintained its strong financial position despite significant challenges.” Moody’s went on to state that the county’s “strong financial management ensures continued financial strength.”

More recently in April 2009, Standard & Poor’s (S&P) noted “the county’s exceptional financial management through a spectrum of economic climates, including the current economic downturn regionally and nationally.”  S&P went on to highlight the county’s “very strong financial management practices, despite limited capacity to raise revenues on a relatively narrow revenue base.” 

Fitch noted in its April 2009 affirmation of King County’s AAA, “Excellent management is evidenced by sound fund balance levels, adherence to strong council-adopted financial management policies, and a low debt burden.”  Fitch goes on to state, “The county’s financial operations benefit from strong management policies and practices.”

I reaffirm my commitment to maintain these policies and to continue to find solutions to our budget difficulties that do not endanger the county’s ability to meet its debt obligations.  The tax measures currently before us offers important tools for preserving our fiscal health by allowing us to preserve vital services.  But, I also know that we must maintain a balanced budget and that sound financial policies serve our government and citizens.  
Central to that credit rating is the preservation of our emergency reserves.  These include the $15 million “rainy day” sales tax reserve and the 6% general fund under expenditure reserve – both of which are designed to serve as a resource in times of unforeseen emergencies, such as natural disasters.  Unfortunately we face two very real emergencies this fall.  The first is the return of the H1N1 virus and the second is the potentially devastating impacts to King County government and the region of the Green River flood.  We know there is a high likelihood that one or both events will occur.  It is our fundamental responsibility to protect our reserves to be ready for these and other potential unforeseen emergencies.

In order to maintain our fiscal health, I reiterate that I will propose the reductions necessary to maintaining a balanced budget in the absence of a new revenue source.  
2006-2008
In the period from 2006-2008 the strength in the economy provided a brief respite from annual budget deficits, with higher than anticipated revenues allowing King County to overcome the structural challenges in the short term.  But we knew the gap would return if we could not achieve annexations of the urban areas of King County to the cities or achieve a new revenue source such as a utility tax.  While we had modest success with annexations and will have more, we did not achieve a new revenue source and we entered 2008 with projected out year deficit of $24.7 million for 2009.

2009

The Great Recession that has rattled the globe and battered every state and local government and every business large and small in the United States caused King County’s 2009 general fund deficit to balloon to $93.4 million.  Through extraordinary hard work we closed that deficit through  

· Revenue increases and service reductions totaling $46.1 million; negotiated salary savings of $8.7 million including savings from 10 unpaid furlough days for most King County employees through our partnership with our unions; overhead and internal services reductions of $5.7 million; Using $24.9 million of reserves, and 
· Placing $16 million worth of programs in the “lifeboat” and funding them for only six months resulting in $8 million in reductions in 2009.  

Current Situation and the 2010 budget

Because the council must decide whether to place a revenue measure on the ballot prior to receiving my proposed budget, I am going to provide the council with a preview of that budget in this letter.  This continues my commitment to have one of the most transparent and collaborative budget processes in King County’s history.

Unfortunately, a collaborative budget does not mean an easy budget.  But I will start with outlining all the efforts we are making to reduce costs and save programs before making dramatic reductions to direct health, safety and human services.  My proposed 2010 budget reductions will start with the three point plan outlined by Noel Treat, my Chief of Staff at the June 16, 2009 Budget and Fiscal Management Committee meeting:

· Seeking additional contributions from labor similar to the savings achieved by the ten unpaid furlough days in 2009.  We are having productive discussions with union leadership and I am confident we will reach a mutual agreement.

· Redirecting between $10 million and $13 million of the MIDD fund dollars to save our drug and mental health courts and related services in the District Court, Superior Court, Prosecutor’s office and Public Defense.

· Reduction in overhead, internal services and general government exceeding $10 million, including ten percent reductions to the Executive’s Office, Office of Management and Budget and the Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Measurement.
Even with these savings, we will fall tens of millions of dollars short of closing the gap.  Additional difficult actions I am almost certain to propose are: 
· Elimination of all general fund support for regional human services programs.
· Closure of several public health clinics.
· Elimination of funding for certain criminal justice programs such as selected regional police services and criminal justice capital facilities planning.
· Closure of all 39 urban unincorporated local parks.
· Deep reductions to the operation of King County Animal Care and Control.
Final decisions have not been made and my budget team is working diligently on developing the full detailed package of these reductions.  I will share additional information regarding these choices over the next few weeks as they are completed and will strive to continue to provide timely and transparent information on our 2010 budget process.

2011
It is critical to recognize that in addition to the cuts I will propose in 2010, King County faces a projected additional 2011 deficit of an estimated $60 million.  With virtually no discretionary services left in the general fund, King County will have NO choice but to require further deep cuts to our already under-funded Public Health, Sheriff, Prosecuting Attorney, Courts and Jail as well as Elections and the Assessor’s office.  The 2011 cuts will place the health and safety of the community in further jeopardy.

What is at stake?

In 2007, King County provided critical health care services to 143,025 people through its public health centers, of whom 127,096 were below the poverty line and 44,657 had no insurance.  King County and its public health centers are part of a larger safety net that provides health care to residents without insurance, and the entire safety net is facing financial crisis due to declining revenues and an increasing number of uninsured, with over 140,000 uninsured residents in King County in 2008.

The need for and scope of public health services provided is increasing as new mandates are instituted, new communicable disease and environmental health threats emerge, health disparities within the population of King County intensify, the number of medically underserved increases, more people become uninsured or have inadequate health insurance, and the burden of preventable chronic disease grows.

The current H1N1 influenza pandemic spreading around the world highlights our vulnerability to extreme public health threats and the critical need for a robust public health response to: identify and track the disease; quickly mobilize antiviral medications and vaccines to King County residents; enhance our community-wide medical care capacity; and educate and inform the public about personal preparedness and protecting oneself from infection.  

On the human services side, vulnerable individuals and families of all ages across King County are facing incredible challenges everyday in finding safe and affordable housing and meeting other basic needs.  On any given night in King County, about 8300, including families with children, are living without a permanent place to call home.  The state unemployment rate is now 9.3 percent.  Even for those who are working, 64% of jobs in King County do not pay a wage sufficient to support a family of four with one wage earner.  Since the 2000 census, the percent of children living in poverty increased from 10% to 14%.

King County currently plays a strong role in the coordination of the regional human services system, building coalitions and partnerships to leverage and maximize resources in an effort to stabilize the regional safety net.  Working with many partners, King County funds and helps to administer vital regional human services such as domestic violence and sexual assault victim’s services, job training, senior services, youth and family services, and homeless prevention and housing assistance. 

King County’s financial support of human services are an investment in the health and safety of the community and its residents, playing a critical role in helping some of our most vulnerable and at-risk citizens to receive the help they need in times of crisis toward achieving and maintaining long-term stability and self-sufficiency. 

By 2011, without new revenue King County’s general fund support of public health clinics and regional human services will likely be eliminated and deep cuts to the remainder of public health and criminal justice programs will follow. 

Given what is at stake and what will be lost, I believe that it is important to provide the council and our citizens with an option to “buy back” funding for some of these critical services.  It is in this spirit that I am transmitting the enclosed Healthy, Safe and Strong Communities ballot measure.  Given the severity and nature of these cuts to public safety and our safety net, I believe we have an obligation to allow our citizens to choose whether to sustain the painful cuts that balanced budgets will require for 2010 and 2011.  

Criminal justice, public health and human services all play an integral and inter-related part in making our communities safe and livable.  Without a new revenue source, the protections afforded to our communities will deteriorate rapidly.

The Sales Tax Ballot Proposal

To avoid this outcome, the enclosed measure would place a sales tax proposition before the voters on November 3, 2009.  The measure would authorize the levying of an additional one-tenth of one percent sales and use tax.  The tax would be utilized to fund criminal justice, public health and human services for King County and also provide revenue to every city in the county for police and fire protection, human services funding and other general city government services.

The proposed tax is authorized by RCW 84.14.450, which allows counties to submit a proposition to voters that would authorize a sales and use tax increase of up to 0.3 percent.  At least one third of revenue must be dedicated to criminal justice purposes.  The remaining two thirds can be used for any general government purposes, including criminal justice.  

While the tax is imposed by the county, revenue is required by state law to be shared with the 39 cities in King County.  The proceeds of this sales tax must be split such that the county receives 60 percent of revenue and cities within the county receive the remaining 40 percent on a per capita basis.  A projection of the revenue that would be provided to the county and cities is attached.
As originally written, the statute did not allow the tax revenue to be used to supplant existing funds for the specified purposes.  The state law was amended in 2007 to clarify how existing funds are defined.  Existing funding is based upon actual operating expenses in the calendar year in which voters approve the tax increase, but excludes lost federal funds and state grants, changes in contract revenue beyond control of the county, and nonrecurring major capital expenses.

In response to pleas from local jurisdictions to expand local resources available for basic programs, the legislature adopted Second Substitute Senate Bill 5433 in 2009.  This bill created a temporary window in which the voter-approved sales tax can be used for existing costs for ongoing programs.  The amount of funds that can be applied toward existing costs is ramped down over five years, and then eliminated.  Beginning in 2010, 100 percent of revenue can be used to supplant existing funds for the specified purposes.  The percentage of revenue that can be used to supplant existing funding is ramped down over time: 2011: 80 percent; 2012: 60 percent; 2013: 40 percent; 2014: 20 percent;2015 and from then on: 0 percent.  

If approved by the voters, this proposal would provide approximately $17.8 million to the county in 2010.  The amount will grow over time but can only be collected for three quarters of the year in 2010 given the notification deadline requirements of the state Department of Revenue.  This $17.8 million would be sufficient to fund the following county programs for 2010:

· Continue the 2009 level of general fund support to human services through the Children and Family Set-Aside contribution;

· Operate 3 to 5 public health clinics and support pandemic flu preparedness and response; and
· Fund the Sheriff’s helicopter, marine unit, special operations and bomb squad as well as other criminal justice programs.
Given the statute’s requirement that use of the revenue to fund existing programs diminish over time, there will be a necessary shift as to the exact programs and expenditures funded on an annual basis.  In future years, as the tax revenue authorized for existing programs is ramped down under the statute, the revenue could still be used to pay for the inflationary costs of existing services over time (which do not count as existing costs under the statute) and/or for new or different criminal justice, health and human service programs.  The exact criminal justice, public health and human service programs to be funded each year could be determined during the county’s annual budget process.

The detailed funding plan for 2010 may be established in an ordinance to be adopted by the council in its 2010 budget process.  Action on the enclosed Healthy, Safe and Strong Communities proposal does not foreclose the council from further refining the exact mix and nature of programs to be funded as the 2010 budget is developed and adopted later this year.

As required by the statute, this ordinance makes it clear that the proceeds from this tax are shared between the county and cities and also sets guidelines for how the money would be spent.  

I proposed to allocate county proceeds would under the enclosed ballot measure as follows:

· One third dedicated to criminal justice programs such as police protection and capital facilities, 

· One third dedicated to public health clinics and programs, and

· One third allocated to a dedicated regional human services fund.  

The cities proceeds would be allocated as follows:
· One third dedicated to criminal justice or fire protections,

· One third dedicated to local human services as defined by the cities, and 

· One third available for any general government purposes provided by the city.  

Let the Voters Decide

In closing, I understand that considering a tax proposal is difficult, especially in light of the economic conditions our citizens face.  I also readily recognize that the council has by no means the time it would like for consideration of this measure.  If I had the choice, I would have provided you with several months or more to consider this proposal however; we are in an unprecedented budget situation and must take extraordinary steps under imperfect conditions.  

While the timing is compressed, the basic choice is straightforward – whether or not to allow the voters a choice to increase sales tax by .1% to provide a dedicated revenue stream of funding for county and city public safety, public health and human services for 2010 and beyond.

This measure will not solve all of the county’s budget problems and we must continue to seek other tools to fully address the on-going structural funding problem that counties face.  The measure will, however, help to continue critical public safety, health and human service programs while we strive for on-going solutions.  

Each argument I have made for the Healthy, Safe and Strong Communities applies equally to the Veterans, Health and Human Services Levy recently proposed by Councilmember Patterson.  If the council chooses the property tax measure instead of this sales tax proposal you will have my complete support for that alternative as well.

I am not asking King County Councilmembers to support this tax.  With the future of King County at stake, I am asking that you give the voters of King County a chance to make that decision for themselves.

I strongly encourage you place either measure on the ballot this November so that the public will have the opportunity to make the choice to keep King County communities safe and strong. 

If you have any questions, please contact Noel Treat, Chief of Staff in the King County Executive Office, at 206-263-9661.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff




  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director


Noel Treat, Chief of Staff, King County Executive Office


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)


Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, OMB
